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On 20 September 2005, the separation authority (SA) disagreed with the ADB and directed an 
OTH discharge by reason of drug abuse.  On 17 February 2006, you were so discharged. 
 
As part of the Board’s review, a qualified mental health professional reviewed your request and  
provided the Board with an AO on 1 March 22.  The AO stated in part: 
 

Petitioner’s OMPF did not contain evidence of a diagnosis of a mental health 
condition or reported psychological symptoms/behavioral changes indicative of a 
diagnosable mental health condition. Records did show one instance of 
misconduct for use of steroids. In contrast, evidence submitted by Petitioner 
supported a post-discharge diagnosis of PTSD; however, it did not provide 
sufficient evidence of markers of PTSD during his military service. Petitioner was 
represented by counsel at the ADB and there is no indication a mental health 
evaluation was requested or considered. Petitioner’s character statements 
described Petitioner as having no issues with social or occupational deficiencies. 
Although Petitioner explained, in his BCNR application, his “…mental wellbeing 
and decision-making process was undermined by my multiple traumatic 
experiences…” which led to his steroid use, his testimony at the ADB indicated 
he was aware of his actions/choices. 

 
The AO concluded, “[b]ased on the available evidence, it is my considered clinical opinion the 
preponderance of available objective evidence failed to establish Petitioner suffered from PTSD 
at the time of his military service or his in-service misconduct could be mitigated by PTSD.”  
The Board also considered your rebuttal evidence submitted in response to the AO. 
 
The Board carefully considered all potentially mitigating factors to determine whether the 
interests of justice warrant relief in your case in accordance with the Wilkie Memo.  These 
included, but were not limited to your desire to upgrade your discharge and contentions that you 
incurred a mental health condition and PTSD during military service, that the condition 
contributed to your misconduct, that your discharge was too severe, and that your service to the 
Marine Corps was faithful.  The Board also considered the advocacy letters submitted with your 
application. 
 
Based upon this review, the Board concluded these potentially mitigating factors were 
insufficient to warrant relief.  Specifically, the Board determined your misconduct, as evidenced 
by your NJP, outweighed the potential mitigating factors.  In making this finding, the Board 
considered the seriousness of your misconduct and the fact it showed a complete disregard for 
the “Zero Tolerance” drug policy of the Department of the Navy.  As a result, the Board 
concluded that the preponderance of the evidence supports a finding that your conduct was a 
significant departure from that expected from a Marine and continues to warrant an Other than 
Honorable characterization of service.  The Board did not find evidence of an error or injustice 
that warrants upgrading your characterization of service or granting clemency in the form of an 
upgraded characterization of service.  Accordingly, given the totality of the circumstances, the 
Board determined your request does not merit relief.  
 
You are entitled to have the Board reconsider its decision upon submission of new matters, 
which will require you to complete and submit a new DD Form 149.  New matters are those not 






